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Minutes Lyons City Council Meeting
February 25, 2014
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 City of Lyons



Phone:  503 859 2167


449 5th Street

Fax:  503 859 5167


Lyons, Oregon 97358

LYONS CITY COUNCIL MEETING
February 25, 2014
OPEN MEETING 6:30 P.M.

Mayor Dan Burroughs called the Lyons City Council Meeting to order at 6:30 P.M.  Present were Councilors Gary Alkire, Jesse O’Dell and Mark Orr.  City Manager Mary Mitchell and Assistant City Manager Audrey McNerney attended as staff.
GUESTS.   Michelle Keirsey-Coulibaly, Steve Baldwin, Barbara Orr, George L. Geddes, Loren Davis, Brenda Harris, Byron Brown (and family), Linn County Sheriff Bruce W. Riley, Linn County Sheriff’s office Captain Guilford and Sgt. Greg Klein.
Burroughs inquired as to whether there were any declarations of conflict of interest or ex-parte contact regarding the agenda items.  There were none.
Byron Brown – Lyons City Council Application.  Burroughs announced that the City had received an application for the vacant City Council position from Byron Brown, who was present.  Orr asked how much longer we would be accepting applications and requested that there be an actual closing date set for accepting applications.   He also requested that the acceptance of applications for the open Council position be continued for a two week period to allow any other interested parties to apply.  There was discussion regarding the fact that the position had been vacant for 4 months, had been advertised on the reader board and that newspaper articles regarding the fact that there was a vacant position had been published and that no other applications had been received during that time.  Brown stated that he had seen the advertisement for the position on the reader board and was aware that Troy Donohue had resigned from Council in September.  O’Dell suggested that in the future a process should be created whereby a closing date for accepting applications is set. 
After discussion Orr made a motion that Council give two weeks from today to have all applications in and at that time the applications can be reviewed and Council can make their decision and have a new Councilor in place by the next Council meeting.  O’Dell seconded the motion.  Voice vote – Orr – aye; O’Dell – aye; Alkire – nay; Burroughs – nay.  
Tie vote.  Motion fails.
Burroughs asked if there were any questions for Brown.  Orr asked him if he was also involved with the Fire District.  He responded that he was.  Orr then asked if the Fire District held their drill meetings on Tuesday night and if he was aware that this was the same night as City Council meetings.  Brown said that he was aware of this but it would only be one night out of four per month. Mrs. Brown asked Orr if he had someone else that he wanted to fill this position.  Orr said that he did not.  Brown commented that it was his thought that there was supposed to be a certain number of members on the board to represent the taxpayers of the City and that the City needed to have a full council.  
 Burroughs stated that it was possible to change the Council meetings to a different night.  After discussion Burroughs made a motion that Council accept Byron Brown’s application and appoint him to the Lyons City Council effective immediately.  Alkire asked Brown if he would consider accepting a position as Council liaison to the Fire District.  Brown stated that he felt this would be a conflict of interest and therefore he would not consider the position. Orr thanked Brown for stating his position regarding the separation of his position on Council and his work as a volunteer with the Fire District.  O’Dell seconded the motion.  Voice vote.  O’Dell - Aye.  Orr – Nay.  Burroughs – Aye.  Alkire – Aye.  Motion carries and Brown is appointed to the Lyons City Council.  The discussion regarding possibly changing the meeting day was postponed till later.  Brown stated that if changing the meeting day presented a problem he could work with leaving the meeting day on Tuesday.
Swearing in of Councilor and Planning Commissioners and Drawing for Planning Commission Terms.  Byron Brown was sworn in as a City Councilor and Herb Bastuscheck and Michelle Keirsey-Coulibaly were sworn in as Planning Commissioners.  Keirsey-Coulibaly drew Position #4 with a three year term which expires on December 31, 2016.  Bastuscheck drew Position #3 with a two year term which expires on December 31, 2015.
Strategic Plan Workshop books containing a copy of the current Strategic Plan and other pertinent material were distributed to the three Planning Commissioners and all members of the City Council.  Mitchell explained that we need to move forward with updating the current Strategic Plan and that she would like to set a date in March for a workshop for the commencement of that process.  There was discussion as to a date and availability and after discussion Mitchell stated that she would advise everyone of the date and time of the meeting via e-mail and/or telephone once everyone’s availability has been determined.
Linn County Sheriff’s Department.  Sheriff Bruce Riley introduced himself and advised Council that he had been appointed as the Linn County Sheriff effective January 1, 2014.  He stated that he had been with the Sheriff’s Department for 26 years having started as a Patrol Deputy and working himself up through the ranks to the position of Undersheriff in 2009.  He stated that his mission statement is simply keeping the peace with honesty, dignity and compassion.  Some of his priorities are to have a live person answering 911 calls; maintaining patrols and increasing the jail capacity to previous levels.  He stated that he has an open door policy and if anyone has any questions they should feel free to contact him, Captain Guilford or Sgt. Klein.  He was asked what his stand on gun control was and he responded that he was a firm believer in Second Amendment rights.  He is not in favor of enacting any more laws to control guns and feels there are plenty of good laws on the books.  
Sgt. Klein stated that Mayor Burroughs had spoken with him in regard to vehicles speeding on Main Street.  As a result they have issued 12 citations and 15 stops in that vicinity and intend to have the mobile radar station which checks speeds in place next week.  There was discussion as to where it should be placed and Klein stated that it could be placed wherever the Council or the City Manager deems appropriate.

Brenda Harris – Librarian.  Harris presented the Library Flow Chart and the new adds report for January. She indicated that a flow chart is no longer required but she will continue to provide circulation statistics.  She discussed the survey recommended by the Library Board for Council’s review.  She also reported that she will be attending a meeting scheduled to discuss the change in format and application for the $1,000 Ready to Read Grant.  She also reported that she had prepared two grant applications one for $500 to the Youth Benefit Golf Tournament to assist with the Summer Reading Program, and one for $1,000 to the Linn County Cultural Coalition to conduct a writer’s workshop and a poetry workshop.  
Orr asked how they intend to circulate the survey and Harris responded that they were going to hand it out at the Library, place it on the website and place handouts for distribution at local businesses.  She said that they might also contact the local newspapers to publish the survey. Orr suggested placing it on the City website as well and Alkire suggested having it circulated through the school. Harris stated that she would be working with the school in connection with the Tools for Schools program scheduled for August and could discuss it with them at that time.   After discussion it was the consensus of Council to support the efforts of the Library Board in circulating the proposed survey.
Norm Davis – Plot Buy Back Request.  Burroughs advised Council that Mr. Davis had requested that the City buy back a cemetery plot which he had purchased in 2002 for his mother.  Mr. Davis stated that his family had made other arrangements and they had no further need for the plot.  Burroughs stated that the City does not buy back previously sold plots without the approval of the Lyons City Council.  Mr. Davis paid $750 for the plot which is the current selling price for cemetery plots at the Fox Valley Cemetery.  Mitchell cited the rules for refunds and buy backs set forth in LMC 2.25.110. O’Dell stated that he would agree to repurchase this plot but that he would like to get together with Mitchell to discuss expanding the policy on returns.  He felt the wording needed to be more specific.   After discussion Orr made a motion to repurchase this cemetery plot for the sum of $750.00.  Alkire seconded the motion.  Voice vote.  Motion carries.
CONSENT AGENDA.  Burroughs asked if there were any questions with regard to the Consent Agenda.  
Orr made a motion to remove the Minutes of the August 15, 2013 Executive Session Meeting from the Consent Agenda.  O’Dell seconded the motion.  Voice vote.  Motion carries.
O’Dell made a motion to remove Resolution #486 – Foreclosed Property Handling from the Consent Agenda.  Orr seconded the motion.  Voice vote.  Motion carries.  
Orr made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda as follows:
· Minutes – November 26, 2013 City Council Meeting.

· Bills Paid – December 2013, January 2014 and February 2014 (as applicable).

· Resolutions #487 & #488 Fund Transfers (formal approval – tentative received)
· Budget Committee Reappointment – Leanne Lail.
Alkire seconded the motion.  Voice vote.  Motion carries.
Minutes – August 15, 2013 Executive Session Meeting.  Orr stated that he wanted to be sure that all legalities had been followed in connection with the issues arising from the Executive Session Meeting of August 15, 2013.  Mitchell informed him that minutes only deal with what transpired at the meeting and has nothing to do with legalities.  She stated that he would be approving the content of the minutes.  McNerney reminded Orr that he was going to get a copy of the recording of the meeting but that he had decided after discussions at the November meeting that all issues regarding that meeting were resolved.    After discussion O’Dell made a motion to approve the Minutes of the August 15, 2013 Executive Session Meeting.  Alkire seconded the motion.  Voice vote.  O’Dell – aye.  Orr – nay.  Burroughs – aye.  Alkire – Aye. Brown – did not vote.  Motion carries.
Resolution 486 – Foreclosed Property Handling.  This is a resolution supporting the provisions of House Bill 2662.  O’Dell stated that he had a problem with this Bill because he did not agree with the requirement that the owner of a foreclosed property can be required to remedy a violation in less than 30 days because it can be difficult to ascertain who the current owner is. He stated that he is presently working on a redraft of this Bill.  He also said that he, as a real estate agent, does not handle foreclosed properties and felt that this was not a conflict of interest.   McNerney explained that the requirement that a notice be posted is helpful to the City in determining who the responsible party is to cure the violation.  There was discussion as to whether it was necessary to adopt the resolution since, because if it was state law it would automatically be policy without our endorsing it.  Mitchell commented that this was the most appropriate vehicle for the cities to deal with this issue.  Whether or not to adopt the resolution is a Council decision, however, if Council does not adopt it she would have to check with the City Attorney to see if our failure to adopt this resolution is legal.  She pointed out that it provides the City with a remedy to address health and safety issues.  After further discussion regarding the bill, Mitchell stated that Council should be careful with regard to a possible conflict of interest.  O’Dell said that he did not believe that he had a conflict of interest because as a realtor he did not handle foreclosed properties; however, in the event there may be a perception that there is a conflict of interest he excused himself from further discussion on this issue.  
Orr asked if we have to follow this since it is a state law.  McNerney stated that there is nothing that the City has to do with regard to this issue except accept a phone call or other information from the bank or the current owner that there is a piece of foreclosed property and that they are the appropriate party to contact to cure any violations occurring on the property. She cited an example of a property where, because of the difficulty in ascertaining who the current owner of the property was, there was a lengthy delay in curing the violations.  When the owner, a bank, posted the required notice on the property, the bank was notified of the violations and the violations were cured in a timely manner.  McNerney stated that the City is required, by ordinance, to notify the owner of a property of a violation.  But it is too often difficult to ascertain the current owner.  This is a tool to assist the City in cleaning up abandoned properties which are in violation of the City ordinances. 
Ordinances set forth in Lyons Municipal Code already provide the City with the authority to require the owner to remedy violations such as those set forth in HB 2662 and that, should the City be required to abate the violations, provides the ability to obtain a lien on the property should the owner fail to reimburse the City for its unreimbursed costs.  HB 2662 provides that such a lien is prior to all other lien and encumbrances, except that the lien has equal priority with a tax lien.  Prior to the enactment of HB 2662 there was no requirement to abate such a lien in the event of the sale of the property.  
Mitchell commented that resolutions can be repealed if a better solution is found.  Alkire made a motion to adopt Resolution #486, A Resolution Supporting the Provisions of House Bill 2662.  Voice vote.  Burroughs – Aye. Orr- Aye.  Alkire – Aye. Brown – Aye.  O’Dell excluded himself from the vote in case of a potential conflict. Motion carries.
REPORTS & DISCUSSION ITEMS.
Alkire – Library, Lyons-Mehama Water District & Safety.  Alkire reported that the cameras are installed at the Library and that some of the lighting issues had been taken care of.  He is working with the electrician to take care of other lighting issues.  Cameras covering all of the interior doors at City Hall have been installed.  The City’s insurance carrier conducted an inspection of the Freres Park grounds and was satisfied with their condition.  He said that he still needed to align some of the cameras at the Library which will require an 18 foot extension ladder.  
He stated that the Water District’s project to install a pumping station to fix the low water pressure issues on McCully Mountain was underway.  George Geddes, the chairman of the Lyons Mehama Water District, gave a status report on the project.   He also stated that within the next 10 years a lot of old underground pipe will have to be replaced as will both of the water tanks, one wood and one metal, at a cost of approximately $3.5 Million.  He said to expect some bond issues.  It is not something on which the Water District has an option and this was covered in the Master Plan that cost the Water District $54,000 to prepare. Geddes stated that these are some things that are going to have to be done and that it has a lot to do with the fact that things were not done in the past when they should have been.  
Geddes said that they have some of the cheapest water rates in the country.  The rates are going to have to go up but they have already made an adjustment of $6.50 per water meter to repay the funds borrowed to fix the low water pressure.  There is a bond issue that will be paid off in December.  He went on to say that there are many things that need to be repaired.  If things are not repaired along the way they catch up with you later and when they catch up with you later they cost a lot more money than they would have 20 years ago.  He talked about installing some pipes to tie the water system into a circle which will keep a constant pressure in the pipes.

Geddes said that they now have a policy in place with the Lyons Mehama Fire District whereby the Fire District checks the fire hydrants in May and November and if there is anything wrong with them they are fixed immediately.  He made a point that the fire hydrants belong to the Water District and that they do not belong to the City of Lyons.  

He went on say that the City of Lyons has no business interfering with the business of the Lyons-Mehama Water District.  He referred to letters addressed to the City which he said should have been forwarded to the Water District.  Alkire asked if, he, as the liaison to the Water District, should bring any paperwork received by the City with regard to the Water District to the Water District meeting each month.  There was a lengthy discussion regarding correspondence regarding Water District issues which was received by the City, addressed to the City and to the Mayor.  Geddes was incensed that the City had not immediately forwarded this correspondence to the Water District despite the fact that he was advised that this correspondence had been provided to Council for information purposes only. Alkire commented that as the Water District liaison he does not interfere with the business of the Water District.  Geddes said “I would just like the City of Lyons to get their nose out of the Water District business and let us take care of it.” Alkire said that if there was any written data regarding the Water District which comes to the City he will personally deliver it to Geddes. 
Alkire thanked Geddes for the update and Geddes went on to say that after this project is finished they are going to hire a person to do grants who will work on a percentage basis.  He said that this was a warning to the community that there is a lot of work that needed to be done over the next 10 years.  
Orr said that he would like to apologize, that he had no idea why this material had been placed in his council book; that the City had a policy regarding rumors and that material was a rumor and probably the best thing to do was, if we get something like this it should be returned to the sender with the instruction to send it to the Water District.  Orr said that this was not any of his business and he did not need to know any of this. Geddes said that the problem had already been taken care of.  O’Dell concurred with Orr in that he felt that if anything is received by the City that has to do with the Water District’s business it should be immediately forwarded to the Water District.
Burroughs – Building Improvements, Transportation, Law Enforcement, LRFPD.  Burroughs said that we were waiting for spring to do the crack sealing on the roads; law enforcement has already reported and we are still working on the siren for the fire department.  
O’Dell – Cemetery.  O’Dell said that before he addresses Cemetery issues he had asked for a cost breakdown on the fire district siren which has been received.  He went on t say that since we have that breakdown should we address it at this time and get something done with it.  Burroughs said that the total bill on the siren was $4,342 and that he had originally suggested the City pay half of it.  However, he has been advised that there is no provision for it in our budget.  We will have to do what we can at this time.  Brown said that the fire district had incurred the cost, that they had determined they wanted to have the siren back up not only to let volunteers know they were needed, but also to notify citizens in the event of a disaster.  He said that he felt that the siren was necessary and that the fire district was looking for the support to recoup something and it would be helpful if the City was able to do something.  O’Dell said that the siren was a positive thing for the community and in his opinion the City should share in the cost.  Burroughs said that even though it wasn’t in the budget the City might be able to contribute $500.  He asked Mitchell to check the budget to determine what the City could do.  After checking the budget Mitchell stated that there was approximately $2,500 left for the remainder of the year for miscellaneous expenses. After discussion Burroughs asked about the possibility of putting this over until next year and including it in the budget at that time.  Mitchell asked what amount Council had in mind for a donation.  Mitchell suggested that the City donate $500 this year and budget $500 for next year.  Brown stated that he would abstain from voting on this issue but said that he felt that $500 was a good number and suggested Council move on from there.  
O’Dell made a motion to donate $500 toward the cost of the fire district siren.  Alkire seconded the motion. Voice vote.  Motion carries.
O’Dell stated that with regard to the flags removed from the cemetery by an unauthorized person or persons he had asked Mitchell to put information regarding the missing flags on the reader board and also to contact the local newspaper.  He said that if the flags were stolen the City needs to prosecute the offender if the offender can be identified. The City will incur a cost for the flags that will have to be replaced before the next holiday.
Mitchell distributed and reviewed a Memorandum which set forth an abbreviated recap of the Cemetery Grant Activity, a copy of which is attached hereto and made a part hereof by reference.  She stated that the grant application is about 95% completed and informed Council that it required significant research.  The grant cycle has a very brief window of time for submission. She has reviewed the application with both O’Dell and Burroughs.  Burroughs had some suggestions as far as modification of the specs which had been provided for the bid. Bids were received from two contractors.  Mitchell said that in order to finalize the grant she had to know what the approximate cost was going to be and she had deducted from the proposals work that could be provided “in kind” or work that we may be able to do ourselves to minimize the grant funding that the City is asking for.  She has not yet received a proposal from the Skills Program at the North Santiam School District to do the metal work.  They have previously done metal work for the City at the Library and typically only charge for the cost of the materials plus whatever other actual costs they may incur.  
She referred to pictures included with the handout which show the Hillsboro Pioneer Cemetery sign and the Fox Valley Pioneer Cemetery sign prior to the last damage.  She informed Council that she had requested the Linn County GIS to prepare a digitized map of the cemetery which she would like to see mounted in a kiosk at the cemetery so that when visitors come to the cemetery it makes it easier for them to see where people are buried and also have information displayed as to where to obtain additional cemetery information.  The handout also contains pictures of kiosks similar to what she envisions.  There was discussion regarding the placement and construction of such a kiosk. Mitchell informed Council that she has a limited time frame within which to submit the grant application and she would like Council’s endorsement at this time for her submittal of the grant application.  There was discussion regarding the amount of grant funding and Mitchell stated that the more that we can show the City’s investment in the project, even if it is not cash, the more compelling it makes the grant.  Burroughs suggested that the grant be written for the highest amount possible.  It was the consensus of Council to move forward with the submittal of the grant application.  
Baldwin –North Santiam School District.  Baldwin had nothing to report at this time.
Appointment – Budget Officer.  After discussion Alkire made a motion to appoint Mitchell as the Budget Manager for the fiscal year 2014-2015.  Orr seconded the motion.  Voice vote.  Motion carries.
Meeting Date Change.  After discussion as to the most convenient day to hold a Council meeting it was decided to hold off on a decision until O’Dell has an opportunity to consult his calendar and advise Mitchell of his availability.
Strategic Plan Workshop.  Mitchell stated that she would like to schedule the workshop sometime during the month of March.  After discussion it was determined that a Thursday would be the most convenient day and O’Dell said that he would check his calendar and let Mitchell know of his availability on Thursdays in March.  
Orr asked Alkire what the status was of the installation of grating around the Library windows. Alkire responded that the cost difference between the extruded steel and the stamped was close, however, it was determined that there were some rotting sills that needed to be taken care of first.  He has not yet determined the replacement cost for that project.  

O’Dell made a motion to remove the “addressing rumors as necessary” from the Council meeting agendas.  Orr seconded the motion.  There was discussion regarding this issue.  Voice vote.  Motion carries.
There being no further business to come before the meeting, the meeting adjourned at 8:30 P.M.
Audrey McNerney, Assistant City Manager.

